Selectmen’s Meeting Minutes
       December 2, 2013      Memorial Hall
7:00 pm
Call to Order: Chairman Judd called the meeting to order at 7:00 pm.  Other members present: John Payne and Robert Manners.

Media Present: None

Acceptance of Meeting Minutes: John presented a motion to accept the meeting minutes of November 18, 2013 with a proviso that Terry revises one sentence relative to the Board’s decision to grant November 29, 2013 as a Holiday.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed.
Noteworthy News:

· FRCOG is hosting a meeting on 12/3/13 at the John Olver Transit Center @ 6:30 pm to discuss their Accounting Program.  John plans on attending.
· John attended the FRCOG’S meeting last week regarding National Forest Designations. He indicated that the FRCOG will make individual presentations to local Select boards later in the year to see if there is interest in the program.

· John also attended the Wired West meeting last week in Buckland to discuss potential options for internet service in rural areas.  Of the under-served towns in attendance, John indicated that it was apparent that Buckland and Shelburne have made the most progress on their own.  Wired West believes their relationship with MBI and established political ties will be of benefit to underserved communities.
Department Liaison Reports:

Highway Department – the crew continues to prepare for the winter months ahead. There have been costly repairs needed on some of the trucks.  Joe indicated that the Board might want to consider replacing the most problematic vehicle; the 1989 International. 
Town Office – Technology Consultant, Bill Hogue will install a centralized date backup storage system for Town Hall computers for next week.

Police Department – the department continues to operate smoothly while Chief Walker recovers from a recent surgery.

MTRSD Long Range Planning Committee – Joe reported that the Committee is at a standstill until the District provides their Committee with much needed data.

Open Space Forum – Joe attended the Open Space Public forum last week to review proposed revisions to the Open Space and Recreation Plan.  Joe indicated that it was a fantastic presentation and encouraged Board members to review the draft document on the town’s website.

Public Comment: None

Appointments:

7:15 pm Richard Warner, Memorial Hall Association RE: Ken Burns Fundraiser -  In early November, the Selectboard approved a request submitted by Memorial Hall Association to allow the Arms Library Association to host a mid-week fundraiser to benefit the library’s restoration project on February 12, 2014.  The approval came with a stipulation that Memorial Hall Association waive the $450 rental fee.  When Memorial Hall Association President, Rich Warner learned of the decision, he requested a meeting with the Board to discuss his concerns.  Rich indicated that his concerns were threefold.  First, Arms Library Association had requested the use of Memorial Hall via MHA and agreed to the rental fees. Second, rental fees cover costs associated with heat, electricity, and personnel; and finally, the lease does not contain a provision that authorizes Selectboard members to negotiate fee reductions and/or waivers.
John and Bob agreed that when the request initially came before them (Joe was absent), their decision was based on language in the lease agreement that allows the Town use of the leased premises at no cost periodically throughout the year in order to conduct “routine town business.”  John and Bob were also unaware when making their decision that the Arms Fundraising Committee had already agreed to the $450 rental fee.

Whit Sanford, a member of the Arms Library Fundraising Committee indicated that the fundraiser could potentially net $10,000 to $15,000.  Given the technology needs associated with the event, the Fundraising Committee would prefer to have Memorial Hall Association oversee and manage the building during the event.  After hearing the discussion, Joe stated that he does not view the library as an “arm of town government” nor does he believe that the Selectboard should become involved in negotiating MHA’s deals.  John and Bob maintained their view; contending that the event is indeed a town function.  Despite the difference in opinions, Bon and John were willing to revisit their initial decision.  Following the discussion, John presented a motion to rescind the vote taken on November 4, 2014 regarding the February 12, 2014 fundraising event.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
Bob presented a subsequent motion to allow the Arms Library Association to hold the event on February 12, 2014 and request that Memorial Hall Association recognize the event as a “town” event when negotiating the rental fees.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
7:40 pm Mike Duffy, Technology, and Cable Advisory Committee RE: Appointment of Craig Miller, Peckville Road, Shelburne – Mike appeared before the Board with the hopes of appointing two candidates to the Technology and Cable Advisory Committee however, the second candidate declined for health reasons.  He introduced Craig Miller of Peckville Road and recommended that the Board appoint him to the Committee.  Craig works as a Software Project Manager at UMass Amherst and has extensive experience with various internet/broadband strategies.  He indicated that he was interested in assisting the Committee pursue all available options.  Following a brief question and answer period, John presented a motion to appoint Craig to the Technology and Cable Advisory Committee for a one year term.  Bob seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.
7:45 p.m. Board of Assessors RE: FY’14 Tax Rate Classification Hearing – Assessor James Richardson and Assistant Assessor, William Barry appeared before the Board to discuss the fiscal year 2014 tax rate.  Jim reported that the Town has received notice of preliminary certification from the Department of Revenue.  The “full and fair” cash value of all property classifications is $225,451,354; and the new growth figure for FY’14 is $2,038,787.  The Assessors do not anticipate a significant change to the tax rate and recommend that the Board set a single tax rate for the five (5) classes of taxable property for fiscal year 2014.  The Selectboard will wait until the Town receives final certification from the DOR, before voting to adopt a single tax rate.
OLD BUSINESS:

Proposed Police Department Relocation – John indicated that he had nothing to report. 

Bridge Street Banner – earlier this year, the Zoning Board met with the Selectboard and the Building Inspector to discuss off-premise signage.  During the discussion, the Building Inspector identified the Bridge Street banner as an off-premise sign.  Selectboard members would like the zoning board to revise the bylaws in a manner that allows them the authority to approve the placement of signs and/or banners that promote tourism and/or local events.  Board members agreed that until the town votes to adopt zoning by-laws revisions, the G.S.F.A.B.A. should continue to manage requests to hang banners on Bridge Street.  Following the discussion, Bob presented a motion to designate responsibility of the Bridge Street banner (between Memorial Hall and Keystone Market) to fall under the auspices of the Selectboard; delegating management and supervision of its’ use to the Partnership.  John seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
Uni-Bank Proposal RE: On-Line Banking - After speaking to the Town Collector, Bob deemed Uni-Bank’s on-line payment program as the most advantageous for the Town.  Bob presented a motion to engage the services of Uni-Bank to develop and maintain an on-line payment system for the town.  John seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.
D.J. Wooliver & Sons RE: Memorial Hall Roof Assessment – FRCOG’s Procurement Department has agreed to prepare bid specifications for the Town should the Board decide to pursue a new roof for Memorial Hall.  Costs associated with their bidding services are $750 to $1,000.  Terry will ask D. J. Wooliver & Sons to provide a description of the work in the event the Board decides to proceed.  In the meantime, the Board will monitor capital requests for the coming year and decide whether to pursue a new roof in fiscal year 2015.

Leo Ojala RE: Request for a “Blind Drive” Sign on Zerah Fiske Road - The Ojala’s have installed a mirror across from their driveway to provide sight of oncoming traffic when exiting their driveway. They have agreed to suspend their request for a “blind drive” sign until they determine the effectiveness of the mirror.
Jim Stacy, First Congregational Church RE: Bingo – Joe sent a letter to the Executive Committee of the Church requesting that the letter to host Friday night Bingo originate from them rather than a parishioner.  The Board will await an official request before taking any action.

NEW BUSINESS:

Transfer Station Holiday Hours – acting on a recommendation from Transfer Station Operator, Jim Stacy; John presented a motion to change the hours of operation as follows:


Tuesday, December 24, 2013

10am until 4pm


Tuesday, December 31, 2013

10am until 4pm

Bob seconded the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.

Fiscal Year 2015 Budget Directives – The Board will wait to receive a financial report from Terry before deciding how to proceed with next years’ budget directives.  During initial discussions, Bob suggested a 2.5% pay increase and two separate budget scenarios (one reflecting level funding and the second reflecting actual operational costs).  Capital requests to consider in the coming year include: Memorial Hall Roof, Engineering Study for Glacial Pothole Area Expansion and MTRSD Building needs.
OTHER BUSINESS:

Chapter 61 Right of First Refusal RE: Coreen Young, Smead Hill Road – The Town has received notice that Coreen M. Young intends to sell a 2.03 acre parcel of land described in deed recorded with Franklin County Registry of Deeds, Book 2611, Page 80, and shown on Assessor’s Map 38, Lot 7, which is presently classified under Chapter 61A, pursuant to lien recorded at Book 6215, Page 306.  In accordance with the Town’s Right of First Refusal policy, the Open Space Committee, in conjunction with other Boards, will begin a diligent review of the parcel using the Land Evaluation Workbook.  Following the review, the Board shall schedule a public hearing.  The Town has 120 days to act upon the request (April 1, 2014).
VFW Post 8503 RE: Request for Liquor License Reimbursement – The VFW had their liquor license suspended indefinitely by the Alcoholic Beverages Commission on May 29, 2013 for failure to comply with laws of the Commonwealth.  Recently, a member of the Post requested a refund on the liquor license for the remaining seven (7) months of the year.  Before the Board acts on the request, Terry will contact other cities and towns to obtain some feedback.
VFW Post 8503 RE: Request for $10,000 – Citing MGL Chapter 40, Section 9, Roy Smith, Commander of the VFW Post 8503 is requesting an appropriation of $10,000 for the operation and maintenance of their suitable Headquarters located at 10 Water Street.  Chapter 40, Section 9 reads:  “A city or town may, for the purpose of providing suitable headquarters for such post or posts of any veterans’ organization incorporated or chartered by the congress of the United States, as have been in operation for at least three years, or for the purpose of providing suitable headquarters, etc.”   The Town of Buckland received the same request.  Members of the Board took no action.
PUBLIC COMMENT: None

ADJOURNMENT: Bob presented a motion to adjourn at 9:30 pm.  John seconded the motion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Respectfully Submitted,

Terry Mosher, Town Administrator

